
 

                       
 

January 3, 2023 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular meeting on Tuesday, 
January 3, 2023 at 6:00 PM by using ZOOM—virtual meeting software (due to the COVID-19 
pandemic) for Facebook Live Streaming and in person in the Cooperative Extension Conference 
Room, 128 E. Water Street, Plymouth, NC.  Commissioners Tracey A. Johnson, Ann C. Keyes, 
Carol V. Phelps, John C. Spruill and Julius Walker, Jr. were present.  Also present were County 
Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and County Finance 
Officer Missy Dixon. 
 

Chair Walker called the meeting to order. Commissioner Spruill gave the invocation and 
Commissioner Keyes led the pledge of allegiance. 
 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS: Ms. Bennett asked to add an Appointment to the ABC 
Board under Item 7. 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Agenda for tonight’s meeting 
with the addition to Item 7.  Commissioner Keyes seconded.   Motion carried unanimously. 
  
 PUBLIC FORUM:  Ms. Jeannie Miesse, 395 Summerfield Road, Roper, stated she had sent a 
letter to the Commissioners a few weeks ago regarding the County’s Animal Shelter.  The Animal 
Shelter had an unexpected visit from the State today. Some things previously cited were no quarantine 
area, rusty fences, no AC (small window unit but it doesn’t do anything for the shelter). She said she is a 
volunteer but doing the work of a paid person. The Animal Control Officer is in court all day Tuesday so 
not at the shelter.  She is there almost every day. Needs better internet out there.  The County Manager’s 
IT person checked it out and said if it was boosted it would work better. County should invest in putting 
better internet connection at the shelter. 
 
 Ms. Sandra Floyd, 30 Golden Lane, Roper, said she spoke 2 years ago to the Board regarding the 
animal shelter. She delivered packets to the Commissioners and Mr. Potter. She had talked to Wayne 
Wiesner, Animal Control Officer and asked what they needed.  At the time, the shelter needed  
AC/washer/dryer, and other items. Those items were received but now none of those items are working. 
She said she sees a need for a part-time person--not solely rely on volunteers. 
 
 Mr. Robbie Owens, 209 East Middle Street, Creswell, said he has been trying to get a sign put up 
to welcome people into Creswell.  He said he talked to Commissioner Phelps and Commissioner Phelps 
told him it was up to the State. He also said he has requested minutes from the Town of Creswell’s 
Council Meetings to be updated on their website. They haven’t been updated since April 2021.  
 
 Mr. Walker said the Board would look into the issues brought before them tonight. 
 
 Ms. Miesse added it was super cold over Christmas and the pipes froze at the Animal Shelter. 
She asked Mr. Wiesner what the emergency plan was for the shelter and he didn’t have one. 
 
 
 



 

 JOINT MEETING:  WASHINGTON COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
(BOCC) & WASHINGTON COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION (BOE): 
 
 BOE members in attendance:  Mr. Carlos Riddick, Chair, Ms. Lois Clark, Vice-Chair, Mr. Fred 
Norman, Ms. Sherri Gilliam and Ms. Vanessa Cherry (by ZOOM).  WCS staff members in attendance:  
Dr. Linda Jewell Carr, Washington County Schools (WCS) Superintendent, Ms. Jolanda Jordan, WCS 
Finance Officer and Ms. Crushinda Pettiford, Clerk to the Board. BOE Chair Carlos Riddick called to 
order the Washington County Board of Education meeting.  
  
 Discussion on the Demolition of the Pines Elementary School:  Mr. Potter started the 
discussion by giving a summary. Starting in the fall/summer of last year, it was thought Pines 
Elementary School would be demolished at the end of 2022.  There have been lots of moving parts and 
delays. Here, now 3 days into 2023, we are behind schedule. The committee, which includes members 
from the BOCC/BOE, school, county, architects, etc., felt parts needed to be broken down to be able to 
move forward. Phase I is the demolition of Pines Elementary School. It is anticipated that if that is 
granted tonight that demolition should begin in the next 2 weeks and take anywhere from 2-4 months.  
Things would also be moving forward with the remaining bid items, Phase I--the site work preparation.  
 
 Dr. Carr said the Fire Service issue has been resolved.  Some of the demolition debris will be 
used for site preparation rather than having to carry it away.  Grade clarification needs to be decided by 
the BOE so conclusions can be made on the traffic study that is underway. Mascots need to be decided 
upon so colors can be bid upon in the near future. Fencing was also discussed.  It is for the demolition 
site and for the school site itself once completed.  
 
 Commissioner Spruill asked if the original contract has been let.  Mr. Potter said yes for 
preconstruction ($295,000 and tonight’s $957,422.83 change order =$1,252,000+).  Commissioner 
Spruill asked would there be more change orders.  Mr. Potter said the Committee (mentioned above) is 
trying to do work in phases to avoid extra cost.  Commissioner Spruill asked what is the plan for the 
other school buildings left.  Dr. Carr said Early College would like to stay in Creswell; however, the 
BOE needs to see the expense of keeping it in Creswell vs moving it back to Roper.  It may be a 
timetable of 6 months or a year before that is known. Pre-K may not be able to move as quickly due to 
the many inspections required in those classrooms. Creswell Elementary, the Roper Gym will return to 
Washington County.  Washington County High School will be demolished except for the athletic fields.  
Roper Union will go back to the County—it has historical value. Mr. Potter said all of that is at least two 
(2) years down the road. The County would need to fund any demolition of those buildings. Staff would 
use funds, if those buildings/land were sold, to pay for demolition or debt service of the  new school. 
Leaving Early College in Creswell is more expensive but the BOE will see if it makes sense.   
 
 Mr. Riddick discussed Central Support Services needing upgrading by the BOE. He stated that 
there is only one bathroom in that building.   
 
 Mr. Norman asked what would the money for the steel that is demolished at the school be used 
for. Mr. Potter said it has been discussed with METCON and it was left to the bidders to sell if they 
wanted to and bid lower on the project. 
 
 Board Member Norman made a motion to approve the Pines Elementary School 
Demolition/Change Order 001.  Board Member Gillam seconded; motion passed unanimously.  
 



 

 Commissioner Johnson made a motion to approve the Pines Elementary School 
Demolition/Change Order 001.  Commissioner Keyes seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Board Member Gilliam made a motion to adjourn the Board of Education meeting.  
Board Member Norman seconded; motion carried unanimously.  
 
 Commissioner Keyes made a motion for a five (5) minute recess.  Commissioner Phelps 
seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Commissioner Phelps made a motion to reconvene the Board of Commissioners meeting.  
Commissioner Spruill seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
 PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATIONS: SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR FERTILIZER 
STORAGE TANK (AS AN EXTENSION OF HELENA SITE) & PUBLIC HEARING: SPECIAL USE 
PERMIT FOR FERTILIZER STORAGE TANK (AS AN EXTENSION OF HELENA SITE):  Mr. 
Allen Pittman, Planning Director stated that Mr. David Clifton, Planning Board Director was unable to 
attend tonight’s meeting. 
 
 Mr. Potter said he would explain how the Quasi-Judicial Hearing would proceed by reading the 
procedures aloud during the public hearing. 
 

I. Commissioner Keyes made a motion to open the Public Hearing to hold a quasi-
judicial hearing on the following case: 

 
SPECIAL USE PERMIT filed by HELENA AGRI-ENTERPRISES, LLC on 
NOVEMBER 8TH, 2022 seeking a Special Use Permit pursuant to Article 3A, 
Subsection C(r) of the Washington County Zoning Ordinance to: build a 
fertilizer storage tank as an extension of the existing Helena site located at 327 
Folly Rd. 

 
 Commissioner Phelps seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mr. Potter read the following instructions regarding a Quasi-Judicial procedure. 
 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 Mr. Potter called for parties for/against the project.  Ed Blackwell and Stephen Burgess were 
present representing Helena and are for the project.  They were sworn in by Ms. Bennett. 
 
 Mr. Donald Norman, 535 Folly Road, Plymouth was a resident against the project.  He was 
sworn in (affirmed) by Ms. Bennett. 
 

 
 
 
 Commissioner Keyes noted that she is on the Planning Board and has heard this presentation. 
There were no other conflicts of interest. 
 
 



 

 
Recommendation from the Planning Board: 
 
On November 21, 2022, Director Pittman received a completed application and payment  from 
Blackwell Engineering, PLC, acting as an agent for Helena Agri-Enterprises, LLC to construct a 
fertilizer storage tank as an extension of the existing Helena site located at 327 Folly Road in 
Plymouth.  The zoning reference for this application is Article 3A, Section C.r.  After review of 
the application alongside the ordinance, Mr. Pittman advertised a Public Hearing with the 
Planning Board for December 15, 2022, and advertised in the Roanoke Beacon, for two 
consecutive weeks announcing the date, time and place of the hearing.  Further, he posted, on the 
property advertising the Public hearing Notice – for information call Washington County 
Planning and Inspections at 252-793-4114, with a copy of the notice inside the infotube attached 
to the sign.   
 
After a public hearing on December 15, 2022, the Board offered a recommendation to the Board 
of Commissioners, acting as the Board of Adjustments, to approve the Special Use Permit as 
follows – an excerpt of minutes from the December 15 2022. 
 
Discussion and Decision after the Hearing:  Chair Clifton remarked that the public hearing just 
conducted was an evidentiary hearing, and only the information provided in the hearing today 
should be considered when making a decision to make a recommendation to the Board of 
Commissioners, acting as the Board of Adjustment, to approve or deny the application for a 
special use permit on behalf of Agri-Enterprises, LLC to construct a liquid fertilizer storage tank 
as an extension of the existing Helena site located at 327 Folly Road, which is allowable in the 
current Rural-Agricultural zone, but only with a Special Use Permit.   Further, he stated the 
application meets the requirements for a completed application, is in accordance with the current 
land use plan, and the Planning Director has no concerns about the project moving forward.   
Asking for further discussion, Estelle (Bunny) Sanders offered a motion to recommend approval 
of the application for a special use permit, based on the Zoning Ordinance, Article 3A, Section 
C.r in Zoning District R-A to the Board of Commissioners, to hold a Public Hearing at their 
January 3 meeting, which will be held in the Agriculture Extension Building at 6:00pm.  Charles 
Weathersbee seconded the motion.  Chair Clifton stated a written recommendation from the 
Planning Board be provided to the Clerk of the County Commissioners for inclusion in her 
Board packet, and for advertising the date and time of the hearing.   The approval document was 
signed by each Board member present.   
 
 
See attached minutes from the December 15, 2022 Planning Board Meeting, Public Hearing and 
Special Use Permit Application. 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
  
 Mr. Potter said that now was the time for the Commissioners to ask questions (cross 
examination). 
 
  Commissioner Johnson said she saw where there were two public notices and a sign outside 
the business but nothing was sent to the residents.  Mr. Pittman said it was not required by statute. Chair 
Walker said he had the same concern.  Commissioner Keyes said she understands it was not a 
requirement but the County may need to change its Ordinance. 
 
 Mr. Norman said the sign was too small and looked like something was trying to be hidden.  
Mr. Pittman said that was all the County afforded him to do. 
 



 

 
 Mr. Potter called the two gentlemen forward that were at the meeting to represent Helena.  Mr. 
Ed Blackwell of Blackwell Engineering (company handling the Helena upgrade) and Mr. Stephen 
Burgess, Manager at Helena.  Mr. Blackwell entered into evidence a larger drawing of the property. 
 
 Mr. Blackwell said that Helena has been on Folly Road for many years. They do bulk fertilizer. 
They now want to do liquid fertilizer across the street.  There is not enough room on existing facility.  
Liquid fertilizer is used on agriculture land. Trucks bring in bulk fertilizer and small trucks go out to the 
farms.  It is loaded and unloaded inside of the building. It is not a dangerous chemical.  MSDS will be 
given to the County.  If there is any dripping (which is not hazardous) it is contained in the building. It is 
cleaner and less noisy and less intrusive to the neighborhood. 
 
 Mr. Stephen Burgess stated he has been at Helena for 20 years.  There are larger growers now 
and Helena needs to expand to continue to serve their customers. They are trying to eliminate any 
eyesore by doing everything inside.  There will not be a lot of traffic.  It is not a warehouse type store.  
Mr. Blackwell said they did a study for DOT.  There are about 740 trips a day on Folly Road and may 
increase by 11 trips a day.  Peak time is about 9:00 AM.  They are looking into putting a restroom in the 
facility also.  The external driveway will drain into a bio-retention facility.  They are really trying to be 
environmentally friendly.  
 
 Commissioner Spruill asked if the site will be a controlled accessed area.  Mr. Blackwell said 
yes and that it is a fenced-in area.  Mr. Norman asked about the waste.  Mr. Blackwell said new 
environmental laws require they use bio-retention ponds rather than letting it run in the Albemarle 
Sound or Roanoke River.  Mr. Norman asked about the type of tank used.  Mr. Blackwell said a tanker 
truck is fiberglass or stainless steel.  Mr. Burgess said they can’t just go out and buy any tank.  Mr. 
Burgess said there are certain DEQ requirements that have to be met. No chemicals are mixed outside.  
Mr. Norman asked will it get into the soil anyway.  Mr. Blackwell and Mr. Burgess both said no--
barring any natural disaster.  They even account for operator error.  
 



 

 Mr. Robert Watts asked to speak.  Ms. Bennett swore him in. Mr. Watts said he lives at 139 
Folly Road, Plymouth.  He asked if there is anything in the records for the citizens if they start to have a 
problem with this.  Mr. Blackwell replied that this is not a re-zoning issue, it is a special use permit.  If 
Helena does not follow the rules of the permit, the permit can be pulled and Helena would have to close 
up that facility.   
 
 Commissioner Spruill mentioned that Mr. Burgess said fertilizer will be brought in bulk. Is any  
mixing done on site? Mr. Burgess said yes, but it will be done inside the building.  There are only about 
three (3) major components and they are micronutrients.  They are not combustible or flammable.   
 
 Commissioner Spruill asked what the risk is to the community.  Mr. Blackwell said it’s 
negligible.  He said someone could buy worse things at the hardware store.  
 
 Commissioner  Johnson asked what quality of HVAC system do they have to have to keep the 
fertilizer at a specific temperature.  Mr. Burgess said this liquid is sprayed in all temperatures.  The 
freezing point is way low for the fertilizer. They have never had anything freeze in their warehouse.  
Commissioner Johnson said she wants the compound to stay stable.  
 
 Ms. Betty Hendrix, 234 North Deerfield Drive, Plymouth asked to speak.  Ms. Bennett swore 
her in.  Ms. Hendrix said that she hears things in the community.  She is surrounded by farmland.  She 
said she sees that chemicals are sprayed and drift.  Mr. Blackwell said he can’t speak to if the farmers 
spray their fertilizer by plane. [NOTE:  She does not own property adjacent to Helena.] 
 
 Commissioner Spruill said they stated all water is maintained on site.  Mr. Blackwell said the 
water will be caught in the bio-retention pond.  Mr. Burgess said the pond will be maintained and they 
are inspected. 
 
 Commissioner Spruill asked if they anticipate adding a few employees.  Mr. Burgess said yes 
there will be a new employee on the new site and they may hire two (2) more in seasonal times. 
 
 Commissioner Spruill asked about their investment in that property.  Mr. Burgess said its about 
a $2-3M operation. 
 
 Ms. Hendrix said she noticed no one said anything about what she talked about regarding the 
spraying of the chemical.  Mr. Pittman stated that this public hearing is about agriculture, not air. 
 
 Mr. Watts asked what will happen down the road from vapor from this product.  Mr. Burgess 
said it’s not vaporous or volatile. 
 
 Mr. Lloyd Jones, 842 Gourd Neck Road, Roper asked to speak.   Ms. Bennett swore him in.  
Mr. Jones asked if Helena has any other facilities like this.  Mr. Burgess said yes, they do.  Mr. Jones 
asked if the public could go visit one of them if they have concerns.  Mr. Jones said there will be more 
truck traffic and a tanker could turn over. Mr. Burgess said that NCDOT has requirements for 
commercial vehicles with a wide entrance and radius to get in/out of there safely.  Mr. Jones said he 
doesn’t see how Folly Road & Hwy 32 are going to be safe.  Mr. Burgess said they take trucks at that 
intersection every day now.  It can handle it.  [NOTE:  He does not own property adjacent to Helena.] 
 
  



 

 
 Chair Walker asked Mr. Pittman could this decision to approve the special use permit be tabled 
to the next meeting.  Mr. Pittman said the Board will not be able to hear any additional evidence after 
this public hearing.  Mr. Potter agreed with Mr. Pittman.  Mr. Pittman said if the Board approves this, he 
will make sure that Helena adds whatever the Board wants (according to ordinance) to their life safety 
plan to keep our citizens safe.  
 
 Mr. Pittman said they have followed NCGS 160 D. 
  
 Commissioner Phelps said his experience with Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is that 
all I’s have been dotted and T’s crossed. 
 
 Commissioner Keyes said in her experience she knows that this has been reviewed by the 
Office of Emergency Management also. 
 
 Mr. Norman said someone will need to address the entrance of Folly Road.  Mr. Pittman said 
this Board doesn’t have anything to do with roads.  Commissioner Phelps noted that with this type of 
permit, NC Department of Transportation (NCDOT) reviews it and won’t approve it until it is all 
current. 
 

 
None. 
 

 
 
 



 

Commissioner Spruill made a motion to grant the Special Use Permit for a Fertilizer 
Storage Tank as an extension of the existing Helena site with no special conditions.  Commissioner 
Phelps seconded; motion carried unanimously. 

 
 

 
 
The Board directed County staff to produce a written order as stated above. 
 

 Commissioner Keyes made a motion to adjourn the public hearing.  Commissioner 
Phelps seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
 DEPARTMENT INFORMATION UPDATE:  TAX OFFICE:  Ms. Sherri Wilkins, Tax 
Administrator spoke to the Board.  Ms. Wilkins said she would like to propose a restructuring of the Tax 
Office.  Ms. Wilkins said she would like for Darlene Harrison to be made Deputy Tax Administrator. 
 

Ms. Wilkins went on to say that the need to restructure a department or office is a natural 
part of any business – with changes such as additional workloads and duties has come the need 
for a restructure.  It is past time to address the need. The County can no longer keep the Tax 
Office “the way it’s always been” because it’s not the same as it was even 10 years ago.  Ms. 
Wilkins said she is working on a proposal to address the needs of the Tax Office to improve on 
their efficiency and performance.  The Tax Office needs this change to get the jobs done in its  
department.  Ms. Wilkins said she is collaborating with the NC DOR and SOG to create this 
plan.  We will evaluate the County’s needs, create objectives and establish a plan.  The Tax 
Office has taken on more responsibilities over the past several years without additional staff or a 
restructure of the current staff.  Ms. Wilkins said she is here tonight to make the Commissioners 
aware of the pending proposal.  She has a first draft of the organizational chart changes, but after 
my conversations with the NC DOR and SOG, this is subject to change.   
 
 Ms. Wilkins stated she would like to make the changes before the Tax Office changes over their 
software. 
 
 Mr. Potter asked Ms. Wilkins was asking for two (2) new positions. Ms. Wilkins said yes, a Land 
Records Specialist and Delinquent Tax Collector if Ms. Harrison gets moved up to Deputy Tax 
Administrator.   
  
 Mr. Potter asked Ms. Wilkins what the structure is for Tax Offices for surrounding jurisdictions 
(check with DOR).  Mr. Potter asked where was GIS in this plan.  Ms. Wilkins said the Land Records 
Specialist would cover that, so that there would not be a need to contract out GIS. 

 
 BOARDS & COMMITTEES:  Ms. Bennett, Clerk to the Board spoke to the Commissioners. 
 
Albemarle Commission At-Large Board Seat 
 



 

Ms. Bennett noted that this appointment has been discussed at two previous meetings. 
 

Commissioner Keyes made a motion to appoint Ms. Melinda Porter to the 
Albemarle Commission At-Large board seat.  Commissioner Johnson seconded.  Motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
ALBEMARLE COMMISSION—SENIOR TARHEEL DELEGATE 
 
Ms. Bennett received a letter from the Albemarle Commission recommending that the 
Commissioners re-appoint Ms. Gail Spiewak to continue serving on the Senior Tar Heel 
Delegate representing Washington County. 
 
Ms. Spiewak has agreed to serve if re-appointed. 
 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion to re-appoint Ms. Gail Spiewak to the 
Albemarle Commission –Senior Tarheel Delegate.  Commissioner Spruill seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously.  

 
WASHINGTON COUNTY ABC BOARD 
 
The Washington County ABC Board is requesting the appointment of Mr. Bobby Brown to the 
finish out the unexpired term of Mr. Ronnie Barnes who recently resigned from the Washington 
County ABC Board. 
 
Mr. Brown has agreed to serve if appointed. 
 
 Commissioner Keyes made a motion to appoint Mr. Bobby Brown to the 
Washington County ABC Board to finish out the unexpired term of Mr. Ronnie Barnes.  
Commissioner Spruill seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
COMMISSIONER SEATS ON VARIOUS BOARDS AND COMMITTEES 
 

Ms. Bennett discussed the list from January 3, 2022 of the Commissioners Seats on 
various Boards and Committees.  Each December/January, the Board discusses if they would 
like change seats on any of the Committees.  Any changes that are made are brought back to the 
Board at the January meeting for approval. 

 
 



 

 
  
 Commissioner Johnson asked to have the Hospitality Advisory Board removed since they 
have not met since the new owners of the hospital took over. 
 
 Ms. Bennett mentioned that Commissioner Walker (Chair) will move to the Employee of 
the Quarter Committee in place of Commissioner Johnson. 
 
 Commissioner Spruill will take over the seats held by former Commissioner Sexton. 
 
 Commissioner Johnson asked about having a Commissioner on the ABC Board.  Another 
County Commissioner (from another County) told her that their County received more money 
from their ABC Board when a Commissioner was on the Board.  Ms. Bennett noted this for 
future reference. 
 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon went over the budget transfers and budget 
amendments that she placed before the Commissioners’ this evening.  There was an issue with 
Clerk’s email and they did not make it into the Commissioners’ Agenda Package. 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Commissioner Keyes made a motion to approve the budget transfers/amendments 

as presented.  Commissioner Spruill seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIR, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ COUNTY 
ATTORNEY OR CLERK:   
 
 Commissioner Keyes noted that she and Commissioner Phelps have been “out in the field” trying 
to help the citizens of our County. 
 
 Mr. Potter said he had hoped to have draft CIP for the Board tonight; however, it will be coming 
soon.  He said he will probably send out a list and the whole draft before the budget workshop. 
 
 Mr. Potter stated that Commissioner Walker has a conflict with the previously discussed dates for 
the Budget Workshop(s).  Mr. Potter mentioned that alternate dates would January 23-24.  The consensus 
of the Board was to recess to January 23 for the budget workshop. 
 
 Commissioner Phelps made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 
§143-318.11(a)(3) (attorney-client privilege), §143-318.11(a)(4) (economic development) and  
§143-318.11(a)(6) (personnel).  Commissioner Johnson seconded.  Motion carried unanimously 



 

At 8:35 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Spruill made a motion 
to recess to January 23 @ 10:00 am.  Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
             Julius Walker, Jr.          Julie J. Bennett, MMC, NCMCC 

          Chair              Clerk to the Board 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


